

BACKGROUNDER

No. 3639 | JULY 22, 2021 GROVER M. HERMANN CENTER FOR THE FEDERAL BUDGET

Public Transit: Bloated Compensation Highlights Excessive Subsidization

David A. Ditch

KEY TAKEAWAYS

Transit funding is heavily subsidized, which has resulted in high compensation costs for their employees rather than high levels of service for the general public.

Transit accounts for 2.6 percent of all trips and about 5 percent of commuting trips, but Biden's American Jobs Plan would shift federal policy in favor of transit.

Lawmakers should eliminate or reduce transit subsidies, allow states more control, seek pension and transit operations reform, and loosen development restrictions. he federal government's primary avenue of spending on infrastructure is through the Highway Trust Fund (HTF), which covers interstate roads, intercity rail, public transit, and more.¹ Authorization for programs funded by the HTF expires on September 30, 2021, and both the House and the Senate are working on reauthorization legislation. There is also discussion of an infrastructure spending package that would be in addition to regular HTF activity.

Although the HTF was created in 1956 to fund construction of the interstate highway system, Congress has added a variety of non-highway programs to the fund.² The largest of these is the Mass Transit Account, which was created in 1982 following pressure from Members representing urban districts.³ Instead of funding roads, the Mass Transit Account subsidizes subway systems, buses, and other local public transportation programs.

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/bg3639

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

While they debate how to handle federal funding for transit this year, it is vital for legislators to be aware of how heavily subsidized transit already is and the extent to which subsidies are being funneled into extraordinarily high employee compensation rather than high levels of service for the general public.⁴

Outsized Transit Subsidies

Roughly \$10 billion per year of HTF funds are diverted into the Mass Transit Account.⁵ Since the HTF is designed to be funded by gas tax revenue and derives no funding from transit users, this represents a decades-long cross-subsidy that benefits transit users at the expense of drivers. States are forced to spend a set amount of their HTF allotments on transit based on federal formulas regardless of whether transit is a fit for the areas in question.⁶

The HTF's decades-long account surplus was consumed by overspending, leading to annual deficits and repeated deficit-funded bailouts. This was caused primarily by the transit diversion. From 1984 through 2019, the Mass Transit Account received \$169.5 billion in funding, compared to \$143.6 billion in general fund bailouts for the HTF over the same period.⁷ The Department of Transportation's Federal Transit Administration also receives nearly \$3 billion per year through the annual appropriations process, most of which goes toward transit infrastructure.⁸

In addition to these regular funds, Congress provided \$67 billion to transit agencies through legislation passed in the wake of the COVID-19 pandemic.⁹ This was notionally based on the pandemic causing a decline in transit revenue. However, transit agencies derive only about \$20 billion per year from fares, parking, advertising, and other ridership-based revenue sources.¹⁰ Even had revenues dropped to zero—which they did not—this bail-out would have covered over three years' worth of lost ridership revenues.¹¹

In addition to federal subsidies, state and local governments also subsidize transit agencies. The net result is that funding for transit agencies is overwhelmingly comprised of subsidies rather than self-generated revenue. Prior to the pandemic, over two-thirds of funding for five of the largest transit agencies consisted of subsidies.¹²

Supporters of such incredible subsidies make it seem as though public transit represents a cornerstone of America's transportation network. Yet despite decades of generous subsidies, transit accounts for only a small fraction of travel: 2.6 percent of all trips and about 5 percent of commuting trips.¹³

Pre-Pandemic Transit Subsidies

Figures for FY 2019–2020 budgets

Transit System	Total Systemwide Cost	Self-generated Revenue	Subsidies	Subsidy Share of Total Systemwide Cost
Washington, D.C.	\$3,172,200,000	\$793,570,000	\$2,255,200,000	71.1%
Philadelphia	\$2,202,641,000	\$528,471,000	\$1,482,524,000	67.3%
San Francisco	\$2,277,100,000	\$560,800,000	\$1,716,300,000	75.4%
Chicago	\$2,048,980,000	\$707,746,000	\$1,402,808,000	68.5%
Atlanta	\$981,500,000	\$151,500,000	\$704,500,000	71.8%

SOURCE: Author's calculations based on data from transit agency budgets. For more information, see footnote 12.

BG3639 🖀 heritage.org

Transit functions best in areas with high population density.¹⁴ This is exemplified by the New York City metro area, which accounts for roughly 40 percent of national transit use despite representing less than 6 percent of the nation's population.¹⁵ However, New York is an outlier, with the city's core being much denser than that of any other major city in the country.

Advocates for increased spending on transit often compare the United States to more transit-oriented places such China, Japan, and western Europe. However, the United States has much lower population density and much more undeveloped land available compared to those countries. This fact, coupled with local zoning rules that have slowed the pace of development in many urban cores,¹⁶ makes it unlikely that more U.S. cities will match the density and transit demand of New York in the foreseeable future.

Despite these geographic and demographic realities, President Joe Biden and some Members of Congress are seeking a dramatic increase in federal transit spending. The Biden Administration's American Jobs Plan would spend \$110 billion on transit in addition to regular HTF spending.¹⁷ The HTF reauthorization bill passed by the House would increase transit spending as a share of the HTF and double HTF transit spending in absolute terms to over \$20 billion per year.¹⁸ This would significantly shift federal policy in favor of transit at a time when it is unclear whether transit ridership will ever recover to pre-pandemic levels.

When considering whether such spending would deliver sufficient value to justify an increase, it is vital to examine how the nation's largest transit agencies utilize existing subsidies.

Transit Operations and Labor Costs

Figures for current budgets

			Labor Share		Cost Per
Transit System	Operations Cost	Labor Cost	of Total	Employees	Employee
Washington, D.C.	\$1,967,700,000	\$1,236,000,000	62.8%	8,569	\$144,241
New York	\$17,574,000,000	\$10,723,000,000	61.0%	70,764	\$151,532
Philadelphia	\$1,530,984,000	\$1,088,733,000	71.1%	9,081	\$119,891
San Francisco	\$850,900,000	\$624,300,000	73.4%	3,336	\$187,140
Chicago	\$1,645,065,000	\$1,169,104,000	71.1%	10,382	\$112,609
Atlanta	\$557,063,042	\$430,838,797	77.3%	4,781	\$90,115

SOURCE: Author's calculations based on data from transit agency budgets. For more information, see footnote 19.

BG3639 Theritage.org

Overcompensated Transit Employees

Transit agency budgets are divided into two areas: capital costs, which deal with physical infrastructure (primarily rail), and operational costs, which covers labor, vehicle maintenance, contracted services, and utilities.

Some agencies (such as Washington, DC, and San Francisco) have a larger share of their budgets devoted to capital costs, while others (such as New York and Philadelphia) are more focused on operations. One trait shared by transit agencies is the extent to which operational expenses are dominated by labor costs, which include salaries, benefits, and payroll taxes. Based on transit budget documents, such costs range from 61 percent of operations in New York to 77 percent in Atlanta.¹⁹

Transit compensation costs are staggering. For major transit systems, compensation per employee ranges from \$90,115 in Atlanta to \$187,140 in San Francisco.²⁰ These compensation costs far exceed those for average workers in the respective metro areas, and many standard transit jobs are available to workers with no more than a high school education.

The makeup of compensation costs varies among agencies. In New York, combined costs for overtime, retirement, and health benefits are nearly equal to base salaries. In San Francisco, base salaries are the vast majority of labor expenses, averaging \$149,970 per person.

Appropriate compensation levels can vary significantly among metro areas. However, comparing transit system compensation to both

TABLE 3

Compensation: Transit Versus Regional Averages

Figures for current budgets

Area	Transit	Overall for Region	Transit Premium
Washington, D.C.	\$144,241	\$109,673	31.5%
New York	\$151,532	\$100,923	50.1%
Philadelphia	\$119,891	\$85,795	39.7%
San Francisco	\$187,140	\$116,250	61.0%
Chicago	\$112,609	\$85,710	31.4%
Atlanta	\$90,115	\$80,668	11.7%

		Transportation	
Area	Transit	Sector	Transit Premium
Washington, D.C.	\$144,241	\$65,238	121.1%
New York	\$151,532	\$66,726	127.1%
Philadelphia	\$119,891	\$57,173	109.7%
San Francisco	\$187,140	\$75,536	147.8%
Chicago	\$112,609	\$63,571	77.1%
Atlanta	\$90,115	\$56,756	58.8%

SOURCE: Author's calculations based on data from transit agency budgets and the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. For more information, see footnote 21.

BG3639 Theritage.org

economy-wide compensation and transportation-sector compensation shows that transit system employees receive a significant premium in each metro area.

Compared to metro area compensation levels, the compensation premium for transit agency workers ranges from 12 percent in Atlanta to 61 percent in San Francisco.²¹ Compared to metro area transportation-sector compensation levels, the premium for transit agency workers ranges from 59 percent in Atlanta to 148 percent in San Francisco.²²

Some positions within transit agencies could justify a compensation premium due to requiring advanced degrees, extensive specialized training, or physical danger. However, these qualifiers do not apply to a majority of transit positions, and as such there is no justification for such dramatic compensation premiums on a system-wide basis.

CHART 1

\$200,000 Transit sector Overall for region Transportation sector \$150.000 \$100.000 \$50,000 \$0 Washington, New York Philadelphia San Chicago Atlanta D.C. Francisco

Transit Employees' Compensation Greater than Average Workers'

AVERAGE TOTAL COMPENSATION PER EMPLOYEE

BG3639 🖀 heritage.org

SOURCE: Author's calculations based on data from transit agency budgets and the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. For more information, see footnote 21.

Overcompensation for transit employees increases the cost of existing operations. This means that agencies have lower service levels than they otherwise could²³ and that agency budgets are larger and require more subsidies for the current level of service. Further, it makes any attempt to enhance the level of service cost-prohibitive without significant subsidy increases.

The problem of transit employee overcompensation did not develop randomly or accidentally. It is caused by perverse incentives that are endemic to unionized government employees and to federal programs that subsidize state and local government agencies.

Root Causes of High Transit Labor Costs

In many cases, elected officials who are supposed to represent the people can benefit politically by acting in opposition to proper stewardship of the people's money by providing undue compensation for government employees. Unionized government employees are a highly organized and politically active constituency, whereas the cost of their compensation is spread thinly across the entire electorate. Moreover, while private-sector employers face bottom lines and cannot agree to compensation levels that would make them unprofitable, politicians can agree to excessive compensation by passing unfunded pension promises on to future taxpayers or by raising taxes on current taxpayers.

In America, unionization has shifted from a primarily private-sector to a primarily public-sector phenomenon. Private-sector union membership has fallen from roughly 35 percent in 1950 to 6 percent in 2020, while public-sector membership has increased from 11 percent in 1950 to 35 percent in 2020.²⁴ Reasons for the increase in public union membership include legal changes that allowed or virtually mandated unionization, the fact that unionized government agencies are not pressured to increase efficiency and control costs the way businesses are, and the fact that public-sector unions are often subsidized by taxpayers through "official time" or "release time" in which taxpayers pay public employees to work for their unions instead of performing the jobs they were hired to do.²⁵

The result of one-sided and politically motivated public-sector unionization is a compensation premium for public-sector employees. Many studies have demonstrated that federal employees receive a substantial premium compared to similar private-sector workers.²⁶ The fiscal aspect is especially acute at the state and local levels, where rapidly rising compensation costs can crowd out spending on core priorities.²⁷ Pension costs are a serious long-term risk, with transit agencies alone facing at least \$49 billion in unfunded liabilities.²⁸

The most recent published contract bargaining agreement (CBA) covering employees of the Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority (WMATA) has several examples of provisions that inflate compensation, especially when it comes to pension benefits.²⁹ Employees can retire as early as age 50 if they have worked at WMATA for 20 years, meaning they can potentially collect pensions for twice as long as they worked. The pension plan assumes a 7.5 percent interest rate (or return on investment), which is aggressive compared to other public pension plans. This encourages underfunding and overpromising and means that the plan must take greater risks than it should given the current number of retirees.³⁰ The contract even stipulates that the agency will cover the employees' portion of pension contributions, a practice referred to as "pick ups."

In addition to overcompensation, union-negotiated CBAs often dictate work rules that inflate the number of workers it takes to perform tasks. Examples within the transit sector include requiring unnecessary multiple operators per subway train³¹ and highly specific job descriptions that cause excessive headcounts on construction projects.³² Transit agencies often face exorbitant costs for construction work, creating a vicious cycle: Agencies lobby for federal subsidies then do little to control skyrocketing costs, which leads to more subsidy lobbying when new (and expensive) construction projects are identified.³³

The CBA for WMATA transit workers is also instructive on the issue of rigid work rules.³⁴ Any attempt by the agency to expand service hours requires 23 days' advance notice and the formation of a committee to discuss the changes. This is a particular constraint in the case of providing service to fans attending playoff games that end after usual service hours, as such games are scheduled less than 23 days in advance, or other special events that can occur in the nation's capital.³⁵ Also, the CBA lays down strict rules on the use of part-time employees, limiting them to 10 percent to 15 percent of the workforce and in some cases requiring that they can consist only of retired WMATA workers currently receiving pensions. This limitation makes it much harder for WMATA to avoid cost-prohibitive overtime pay.

Transit agencies and their employees are insulated from consumer demand. For example, stagnant transit ridership from 2013 to 2019 did not lead to stagnant or declining transit employment. In fact, transit hours worked increased 15 percent during that period, leading to a 20 percent decline in productivity per hour.³⁶ In contrast, productivity per hour increased 8 percent for the overall economy during this period.³⁷

Another factor that facilitates overcompensation is the substantial amount of federal subsidies—that is, the redistribution from suburban and rural taxpayers to urban residents. The issue of concentrated benefits (for transit workers) and dispersed costs (for taxpayers) puts transit workers at an advantage at the local level. This asymmetry is exacerbated at the federal level. A typical rural or suburban taxpayer has little reason to monitor performance and compensation for transit agencies within their own state, let alone for transit agencies hundreds or thousands of miles away. Thus, there is minimal accountability for transit agencies when it comes to how they manage employee compensation. This is one of many reasons why the federal role in funding most public services should be minimized wherever possible.³⁸

Recommendations

- All levels of government should eliminate—or at least reduce transit subsidies, including both the HTF's transit fund and discretionary subsidy programs. Transit use is concentrated in a handful of metro areas and does not benefit the nation as a whole. Even at the state level, transit benefits only specific areas, and transit subsidies represent a transfer from rural and suburban residents to urban residents.
- States should be allowed to reduce the share of their HTF funds that go to transit, which would greatly benefit low-density states where transit is impractical. A reduction in funding would also encourage fiscal responsibility on the part of transit agencies and improve the financial health of the HTF.
- State and local governments should reform pensions for government employees, primarily by shifting away from defined benefit plans into defined contribution plans that give workers ownership and hold politicians accountable to the promises they make.³⁹ This would reduce the long-term growth of benefit costs for transit agencies.
- Local and regional governments should promote reforms to transit agency operations, including a greater use of outside contractors,⁴⁰ improved bargaining agreements,⁴¹ and rethinking public transit in ways that reduce the substantial overhead costs of the status quo.⁴²
- Local governments should loosen development restrictions, especially around transit hubs. This would increase density in areas where transit infrastructure already exists,⁴³ which would increase transit usage and revenue, thus reducing the need for subsidies and increasing worker productivity.

Conclusion

While there are a multitude of factors behind the overcompensation of transit employees, there are also a multitude of potential reforms to get compensation under control.

Transit agencies, which are governed by local and regional officials, are ultimately responsible for ensuring that labor costs are economical. Yet their reliance on subsidies means they can be guided in the right direction.

David A. Ditch is Policy Analyst in the Grover M. Hermann Center for the Federal Budget, of the Institute for Economic Freedom, at The Heritage Foundation.

Endnotes

- 1. Michael Sargent, "Highway Trust Fund Basics: A Primer on Federal Surface Transportation Spending," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3015, May 11, 2015, https://www.heritage.org/transportation/report/highway-trust-fund-basics-primer-federal-surface-transportation-spending.
- 2. David A. Ditch and Nicolas D. Loris, "Improving Surface Transportation Through Federalism," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3450, November 12, 2019, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/report/improving-surface-transportation-through-federalism.
- 3. Jeff Davis, "Reagan Devolution: The Real Story of the 1982 Gas Tax Increase," Eno Center for Transportation, May 27, 2015, https://www.enotrans.org /etl-material/reagan-devolution-the-real-story-of-the-1982-gas-tax-increase-2 (accessed July 2, 2021).
- 4. The following sections analyze subsidies and labor costs for several of the largest transit systems in the United States. Of those not addressed, the largest are Boston, whose transit agency provides minimal budgetary information, and Los Angeles, which has a complicated organizational structure.
- 5. Congressional Budget Office, "Highway Trust Fund Accounts," February 2021, https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2021-02/51300-2021-02-highwaytr ustfund.pdf (accessed July 2, 2021).
- 6. Total state allocations are tied to formulas based primarily on a state's share of federal gas tax revenue. Federal formulas for transit are designed to ensure that all states have at least one metro area eligible for transit spending, which means that even the lowest-density states must divert a portion of their allocations to transit. See Federal Transit Administration, "Table 3: FY 2019 Section 5307 and 5340 Urbanized Area Formula Appropriations (Full Year)," last updated August 30, 2019, https://www.transit.dot.gov/funding/apportionments/table-3-fy-2019-section-5307-and-5340-urbanized -area-formula-appropriations (accessed July 2, 2021), and Ditch and Loris, "Improving Surface Transportation Through Federalism."
- Robert S. Kirk and William J. Mallett, "Funding and Financing Highways and Public Transportation," Congressional Research Service *Report for Congress*, updated May 11, 2020, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R45350 (accessed July 2, 2021), and Federal Highway Administration, "Highway Statistics 2019," https://www.fhwa.dot.gov/policyinformation/statistics/2019/fe210.cfm (accessed July 2, 2021).
- Congressional Budget Office, "Spending Projections, by Budget Account," February 2021, https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2021-02/51142-2021-02 -11-spendingprojections.xlsx (accessed July 2, 2021), and Federal Transit Administration, "Capital Investment Grants Program," https://www.transit.dot .gov/CIG (accessed July 2, 2021).
- 9. Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget, "COVID Money Tracker," https://www.covidmoneytracker.org (accessed July 2, 2021).
- 10. Federal Transit Administration, "2019 Data Tables," https://www.transit.dot.gov/ntd/data-product/2019-data-tables (accessed July 2, 2021).
- 11. This was especially the case for \$30 billion in funds passed in March 2021. See David Ditch, "Call Transportation Bailouts What They Are: More Welfare for Labor Unions," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, February 11, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/commentary/call-transport ation-bailouts-what-they-are-more-welfare-labor-unions.
- 12. The New York transit system has stronger user-generated revenue than other major transit agencies do. However, budgets for the New York system do not provide data on subsidies for the capital budget, which tends to be more heavily subsidized than operational budgets. As such, New York is omitted from the table below. Sources: Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority, "FY 2020 Budget," June 2019, https://www.wmata.com/ab out/records/public_docs/upload/FY2020-Budget-Book-061219-FINAL-from-WEB-updated-20190828.pdf (accessed July 2, 2021); Southeastern Pennsylvania Transportation Authority, "Fiscal Year 2019 Operating Budget," August 2018, https://planning.septa.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/02 /Operating-Budget-FY2019.pdf (accessed July 2, 2021); San Francisco Bay Area Rapid Transit District, "Adopted Budget Fiscal Year 2019," August 2018, https://www.bart.gov/sites/default/files/docs/FY19%20Adopted%20Budget_0.pdf (accessed July 2, 2021); Chicago Transit Authority, "President's 2019 Budget Recommendations," 2018, https://www.transitchicago.com/assets/1/6/FY19_Budget_Recommendations_Book.pdf (accessed July 2, 2021); and Metropolitan Atlanta Rapid Transit Authority, "FY 2019 Budget Highlights," 2018, https://www.itsmarta.com/uploadedfiles/More/About _MARTA/FY19BudgetHighlights-Operating%20Capital.pdf (accessed July 2, 2021).
- 13. All trips refers to all types of personal travel, and commuting trips refers to travel between home and work. See Marc Scribner, "Should the Federal Government Fund Highways and Transit Equally?," Reason Foundation, December 17, 2020, https://reason.org/commentary/should-the-federal-go vernment-fund-highways-and-transit-equally (accessed July 13, 2021), and U.S. Census Bureau, "American Community Survey 2019," Table B08119, https://data.census.gov/cedsci/table?q=b08119&tid=ACSDT1Y2019.B08119&hidePreview=false (accessed July 2, 2021).
- 14. Erick Guerra and Robert Cervero, "Transit and the 'D' Word," Access, Spring 2012, https://www.accessmagazine.org/spring-2012/transit-d-word/ (accessed July 2, 2021).
- 15. William J. Mallett, "Trends in Public Transportation Ridership: Implications for Federal Policy," Congressional Research Service *Report for Congress*, updated March 26, 2018, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R45144 (accessed July 2, 2021).
- 16. Guerra and Cervero, "Transit and the 'D' Word."
- 17. Jeff Davis, "Details of Transportation Programs in Biden Investment Plan Released," Eno Center for Transportation, April 9, 2021, https://www.enotra ns.org/article/details-of-transportation-programs-in-biden-investment-plan-released/ (accessed July 2, 2021).
- 18. Randal O'Toole, "House Democrats Propose 80% Increase in Transport Spending," Cato Institute, June 7, 2021, https://www.cato.org/blog/house-dem ocrats-propose-80-increase-transport-spending (accessed July 2, 2021).

- 19. Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority, "FY 2022 Proposed Budget," April 2021, https://www.wmata.com/about/records/upload/Proposed -FY2022-Budget.pdf (accessed July 2, 2021); Metropolitan Transportation Authority (New York), "MTA 2021 Adopted Budget," February 2021, https:// new.mta.info/document/30186 (accessed July 2, 2021); Southeastern Pennsylvania Transportation Authority, "Fiscal Year 2021 Operating Budget," August 2020, https://planning.septa.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/Operating-Budget-FY2021.pdf (accessed July 2, 2021); San Francisco Bay Area Rapid Transit District, "Adopted Budget Fiscal Year 2021," June 2020, https://www.bart.gov/sites/default/files/docs/FY21%20Adopted%20Bu dget%20Manual%20Final%2009.23x.pdf (accessed July 2, 2021); Chicago Transit Authority, "President's 2021 Budget Recommendations," October 2020, https://www.transitchicago.com/assets/1/6/FY2021_BUDGET_BOOK_-_FINAL_(Online_Version).pdf (accessed July 2, 2021); and Metropolitan Atlanta Rapid Transit Authority, "FY 22 Proposed Operating Budget Book," May 2021, https://www.itsmarta.com/uploadedfiles/FY22%20Proposed %20Budget%20Book.pdf (accessed July 2, 2021).
- 20. For Washington, DC, the listed cost per employee of \$144,241 is only for operations. For the 1,606 people working under their capital budget, the cost per employee is \$225,280.
- 21. Author calculations based on area-specific wages and nationwide non-wage compensation data for the "All Occupations" and "Transportation and Material Moving Occupations" sectors. See Bureau of Labor Statistics, "May 2020 Metropolitan and Nonmetropolitan Area Occupational Employment and Wage Estimates," https://www.bls.gov/oes/current/oessrcma.htm (accessed July 2, 2021), and Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Employer Costs for Employee Compensation for Private Industry Workers by Occupational and Industry Group," December 2020, https://www.bls.gov/news.release/ecec .t04.htm (accessed July 2, 2021).
- 22. Ibid.
- 23. Service levels reflect both the frequency of transit operations in a given location and the number of locations serviced by a transit agency.
- 24. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Union Members Summary," January 22, 2021, https://www.bls.gov/news.release/union2.nr0.htm (accessed July 2, 2021), and John Schmitt, "Public-Sector Union Members, 2012," Center for Economic and Policy Research, January 23, 2013, https://www.cepr.net/public-sector-union-numbers-2012/ (accessed July 2, 2021).
- 25. See Chris Edwards, "Public-Sector Unions," Cato Institute, March 2010, https://www.cato.org/sites/cato.org/files/pubs/pdf/tbb_61.pdf (accessed July 2, 2021).
- 26. Rachel Greszler, "Costly, Concerning and Counterproductive: The Federal Government's Compensation Premium and How to Capitalize on the Private Sector's Platform," testimony before the Committee on Oversight and Government Reform, U.S. House of Representatives, May 18, 2017, https://www .heritage.org/testimony/costly-concerning-and-counterproductive-the-federal-governments-compensation-premium-and.
- 27. Daniel DiSalvo, "Government Crowded Out: How Employee Compensation Costs Are Reshaping State and Local Government," Manhattan Institute, April 2013, https://media4.manhattan-institute.org/pdf/cr_77.pdf (accessed July 2, 2021).
- 28. Marc Joffe, "Transit Agencies Have at Least \$49 Billion in Retirement Debt and Shouldn't Be Bailed Out," Reason Foundation, October 5, 2020, https:// reason.org/commentary/transit-agencies-have-at-least-49-billion-in-retirement-debt-and-shouldnt-be-bailed-out/ (accessed July 2, 2021).
- The CBA in question covers 2016–2020. The agreement for 2021–2024 has not yet been published. See WMATA, "Agreement Between Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority and Local Union 689," https://www.wmata.com/about/records/public_docs/upload/CBA-WMATA-ATU-689-July -1-2016-to-June-30-2020.pdf (accessed July 2, 2021).
- U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority: Assessing Fiscal Risks and Improving Workforce Management Would Help Achieve Strategic Goals," GAO-18–643, September 2018, https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-18-643.pdf (accessed July 2, 2021), and American Legislative Exchange Council, "Unaccountable and Unaffordable 2019," June 2020, https://www.alec.org/app/uploads/2020/06 /2019-Unaffordable-FINAL.pdf (accessed July 2, 2021).
- 31. Jake Blumgart, "Commuter Rail Reform Faces High Labor, Infrastructure Costs," *Governing*, May 19, 2021, https://www.governing.com/community/commuter-rail-reform-faces-high-labor-infrastructure-costs (accessed July 2, 2021).
- 32. Brian Rosenthal, "The Most Expensive Mile of Subway Track on Earth," *New York Times*, December 28, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/12/28/nyr egion/new-york-subway-construction-costs.html (accessed June 17, 2021).
- 33. David Ditch, "Taxpayers Get the Shaft with New York's Crazy Expensive Subway Elevators," Heritage Foundation Commentary, October 16, 2019, https://www.heritage.org/taxes/commentary/taxpayers-get-the-shaft-new-yorks-crazy-expensive-subway-elevators, and Josh Barro, "Why New York Can't Have Nice Things," New York Magazine, May 30, 2019, https://nymag.com/intelligencer/2019/05/new-york-infrastructure-costs.html (accessed July 2, 2021).
- 34. WMATA, "Agreement Between Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority and Local Union 689."
- 35. Faiz Siddiqui, "Metro Late-Night Service Back on for Caps Game After Qatar Agrees to Provide Funding Through Business Group," *Washington Post*, May 17, 2018, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/dr-gridlock/wp/2018/05/17/metro-late-night-service-back-on-for-caps-game-after-qatar-agr ees-to-provide-funding-through-business-group/ (accessed July 2, 2021).
- 36. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "A Closer Look: Urban Transit Systems," April 30, 2021, https://www.bls.gov/lpc/urban-transit.htm (accessed July 2, 2021).
- 37. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Output per Hour," https://data.bls.gov/timeseries/PRS85006092 (accessed July 2, 2021).
- 38. Ditch and Loris, "Improving Surface Transportation Through Federalism."

- 39. Rachel Greszler, "Not Your Grandfather's Pension: Why Defined Benefit Pensions Are Failing," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3190, May 4, 2017, https://www.heritage.org/jobs-and-labor/report/not-your-grandfathers-pension-why-defined-benefit-pensions-are-failing.
- 40. Joe Hillman and Baruch Feigenbaum, "How Contracting Improves the Service Quality and Accountability of Mass Transit," Reason Foundation, August 20, 2020, https://reason.org/commentary/how-contracting-improves-the-service-quality-and-accountability-of-mass-transit/ (accessed July 2, 2021).
- 41. Jamison Dague, Charles Brecher, and Maria Doulis, "Reform at the Bargaining Table," Citizens Budget Commission, April 30, 2019, https://cbcny.org/re search/reform-bargaining-table (accessed July 2, 2021).
- 42. Baruch Feigenbaum, "In Coping with the Coronavirus Pandemic, Mass Transit Agencies May Need to Reinvent Themselves," Reason Foundation, May 21, 2020, https://reason.org/commentary/in-coping-with-the-coronavirus-pandemic-mass-transit-agencies-may-need-to-reinvent-themselves/ (accessed July 2, 2021).
- 43. James Brasuell, "New Growth Plan Could End Development Moratorium in Montgomery County," Planetizen, August 10, 2020, https://www.planetizen .com/news/2020/08/110149-new-growth-plan-could-end-development-moratorium-montgomery-county (accessed July 2, 2021).